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The Society for the Study of French History

Minutes of the Committee Meeting held on 12 October 2002 at the Institute of Historical Research, London
	Apologies

	Apologies: were received from Joe Bergin, Peter Campbell, Bill Doyle, Michael Jones, Detmar Klein, Gwynne Lewis, Ian Sygrave, Tim Watson.

	Previous Meeting Minutes
	

	Minutes of the previous meeting (6 October 2001): were approved.

	Matters arising
	

	Matters arising: It was agreed that minutes would include 'action points' and that last year's minutes were excessively long. Action: Mike Rapport.

	Report from the Trustees
	

	Report from the Trustees: The Trustees would meet to discuss proposals for the spending of money in the Ralph Gibson Fund.
Action: Mark Greengrass to draft a short discussion paper, to be circulated to the committee via Mike Rapport. Committee members to comment.
A replacement for Bob Knecht had yet to be found. Pam Pilbeam was proposed and seconded. Action: Richard Bonney to take Pam's nomination to the Trustees for their approval.
The Trustees were unable to comment on the financial state of the Society, as accounts had not yet been received from Oxford University Press. Action: Malcolm Crook to chase up these accounts from OUP.

	Report from the Secretary
	

	Report from the Secretary: the bursary winners were announced as Cathy McClive (University of Warwick), 'Perceptions of Menstruation in Early Modern France'; James Corner (Worcester College, Oxford), 'Levels of Literacy and Education in the Languedoc, c. 1270-1330'. Two runners up were given a special note of encouragement. It was suggested and accepted that the Chair of the Society should only have a casting vote in the award of the bursaries.
One application for a conference bursary had been received and had been awarded to Karine Varley, for attendance at the conference of the Dix-Neuviémistes in September 2002, to present her paper on 'Memorialising the Defence of Paris: the Commemoration of the Franco-Prussian War in the Capital'.
The number of applications this year for both types of bursary was disappointing. It was suggested:
a)
That the bursaries (both conference and research) be advertised at seminars across the UK. Pam Pilbeam offered to advertise these at her seminar in the IHR, if Mike Rapport were to e-mail the flyers to her. Action: Mike.
b)
That the deadline for the research bursaries be shifted to 31 July, while no deadline be specified in future for conference bursaries. Action: Mike.
c)
That the bursaries be advertised in such a way as not to exclude those students who already have support from other sources, such as the AHRB. Action: Mike.
d)
That opening the competition to postgraduates from Ireland and from other parts of Europe might be considered, provided the work was produced in English, so might the provision of bursaries as 'grants-in-aid' to research students at an early stage of their studies. Action: Mark to include these points in his discussion paper.
e)
That the level of funding provided by the AHRB to students undertaking research in French history, compared with other areas in history, be investigated. Action: Guy Rowlands to approach John Morrill, Mike Rapport to approach Siân Reynolds.


	Report from the Membership Secretary
	

	The Committee wished Tim Watson well, and sought an interim Membership Secretary while Tim was away for at least a year in France. Guy Rowlands kindly offered to act in this capacity until the Annual General Meeting in Nottingham. Meanwhile, Malcolm Crook had produced a leaflet with information about membership. No definitive figures for paid-up members could be produced at this time. Action: be prepared to elect a new Membership Secretary at the AGM, if necessary. Mike to e-mail Guy with address labels and to post the relevant paper files.

	Report from the Treasurer
	

	The Current Account now stands at £3048.23, before the deduction of £1000 for the two postgraduate research bursaries, the conference bursary and for travel expense claims from committee members (see item 13). Geoff Watkins would investigate the options for investing the Ralph Gibson Fund into interest-bearing accounts, with some funds available for ready access. Action: Geoff.

Geoff reported that there had been some problems with dealing with subscription payments for overseas members. The possibility of credit card payments, or of asking OUP to run the membership via journal subscriptions, of opening a Euro bank account and of using the website 'Paypals' were mooted. The idea of appointing a membership secretary for the United States was proposed. Action: Guy to pursue possible candidates for this role.

	Report from the Conference Organiser
	

	a)

Manchester Conference, 2001: Peter Campbell had sent the Secretary a report on the Manchester conference. No accounts are available yet, but Geoff announced that he was not expecting to receive much of the deposit back. Otherwise, it was felt that the conference was a success, despite, as Peter's report pointed out, the unusual and unprecedented number of cancellations by speakers (about five). It is to be hoped that this was just bad luck and not a trend. Peter proposed, and the Committee offered, a vote of thanks for the organisers, Alan James and Bertrand Taithe.

b)

Newcastle Conference, 2002: Peter expressed his great satisfaction at the way in which Tim Watson and Jill Maciak were progressing with preparations for the Newcastle conference. Tim reported that two plenary speakers had confirmed, but that there were difficulties in getting speakers who were Medievalists or Early Modernists. Funds had been applied for from the British Academy and the French Embassy to help pay for visiting speakers. So far, the organisers had received eight to ten offers of papers, but a further call will be issued in the French Historian. To celebrate the 80th birthday of the first President of the Society, Norman Hampson, a special table rond or a plenary lecture will be arranged. The possibility of establishing a more permanent fixture, such as a 'Norman Hampson lecture' at the annual conference, was also discussed. Such a lecture might or might not be delivered by a specialist on eighteenth-century and revolutionary France, or on an aspect of French naval history. Tim also commended the hard work which Jill Maciak had put in to the organisation of the conference.

c)

Nottingham Conference 2003: Peter also noted that Michael Jones and his team had started thinking about the 2003 conference. The Secretary had received a report from Michael: he, Colin Heywood and Paul Smith had met on 3 October. As a first suggestion, they wonder whether the theme 'France: Centres and Peripheries' might be an acceptable theme. They asked the Committee to discuss this idea, and to suggest any potential 'big name' speakers. Sharif Gemie pointed out that the Association for Modern and Contemporary France will be holding a conference in August 2002 around the very similar theme of borders, margins and peripheries. Mike Rapport undertook to contact Michael and relay this information to him, with the suggestion that he get in touch with Sharif. He would also ask Michael to produce a different formulation - one which does not clash with the AMCF's theme, but which still allows the Nottingham organisers the latitude to arrange conference around the issues which they would like to see addressed by papers. Tim Watson undertook to provide a list of those plenary speakers who will already have spoken at Newcastle, to avoid the names being invited again. It was reckoned that no plenary speaker should be invited to address the conference more than once in every five to six years. Mike Rapport offered to look at the conference programmes of recent years and to draw up a list of past plenary speakers, which could be circulated among conference organisers.



	Report from the editor of French History
	

	The journal is running late: approximately two issues behind. Material is being prepared for Vol. 16, No. 3 by the end of the year, while material for Volume 16, No. 4 and Volume 17, No. 1 is in progress. Malcolm has agreed on a program with OUP, which should have Volume 17, No. 3 ready by October 2003.

	Report from the editor of the French Historian
	

	Apologies were made for the lack of a second issue, due to restructuring at the editor's institution as well ask a lack of copy (now rectified) from the conference. The next issue for 2002 will be labeled 'No. 2/3', to provide continuity. Action: John.

The creation and maintenance of the Society's website was discussed: proposals included paying a postgraduate student, perhaps in conjunction with a bursary, although editorial controls would be explicitly outlined in the job description. The question as to where the domain would be managed was discussed, whether it was currently held at Newcastle, and whether it might be possible to locate it at the IHR. Action: John to draw up a costed proposal for the committee and to ask Tim about the physical location of the domain. Action: Mark to raise the possibility of locating the domain at the IHR with Jane Winters at the committee meeting of History Online.

	Report from the Schools Organiser
	

	Ian Sygrave reported by letter that his health was much improved. The Committee wishes him well.

	Date of next committee meeting
	

	Will be at the Nottingham conference. Action: Mike to ask the conference organisers for appropriate slots for the SSFH committee meeting and for the AGM.

	Any other business
	

	The state of the National Archives in Paris was discussed. It was suggested that a joint approach be made with the Society for French Historical Studies to the management, in order to express concerns about access and delays to the re-opening of the CARAN. Action: John to e-mail Joe Bergin for advice as to how the committee might proceed with such an approach.



